
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
MINUTES 

WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 19, 2015, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL GRATTAN 

   
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
Mike Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Debbie Kemp. 

 

II. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. TJ’s Billiards, LLC dba TJ’s Billiards, 509 28 ½ Road, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Tavern 

 
  Alan and Thelma Allen, owners of TJ’s Billiards, were present. 
 

The application for renewal for TJ’s Billiards, LLC dba TJ’s Billiards was found 
to be in order and approved. 

 
2. Dillon Companies, Inc. dba City Market #1, 2770 Hwy. 50 South and City 

Market #32, 200 Rood Avenue, Grand Junction, CO, Retail 3.2% Beer Off 
Premises 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Dillon Companies, Inc. dba City Market #1 was 

found to be in order and approved. 
 
 The application for renewal for Dillon Companies, Inc. dba City Market #32 was 

found to be in order and approved.  
 

3. Rosco’s, Inc. dba Kannah Creek Brewing Company, 1960 N. 12th Street, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501, Brew Pub 

 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Rosco’s, Inc. dba Kannah Creek Brewing 

Company was found to be in order and approved. 
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III. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES WITH LATE FILING 
 

1. Albertson’s, LLC dba Albertson’s Food Center #897, 2512 Broadway, Grand 
Junction, CO 81507 and Albertson’s, LLC dba Albertson’s Food Center #886, 
1830 N. 12th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Retail 3.2% Off Premises – 
Filed in the City Clerk’s Office 36 Days Late 

 
Ms. Kemp provided the Authority with a letter stating the reason for the late 
filing. 
 
City Attorney Shaver advised that he finds the reason listed for the late filing as 
temporary staffing issues a good cause for late filing, the Authority has broad 
discretion statutorily to determine good cause, and he recommended approval. 
 
No one was present in opposition of the renewals. 
 
The application for renewal with late filing for Albertson’s, LLC dba Albertson’s 
Food Center #897 was found to be in order and approved as good cause for the 
late filing was justified. 
 
The application for renewal with late filing for Albertson’s, LLC dba Albertson’s 
Food Center #886 was found to be in order and approved as good cause for the 
late filing was justified. 

 
IV. APPLICATIONS FOR CHANGE IN CORPORATE STRUCTURE 
 

1. Western Colorado Center for the Arts, Inc. dba Western Colorado Center for the 
Arts, 1803 N. 7th Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Arts 

 
 Executive Director Mikkel Kelly, 2491 Fountain Greens Place, Grand Junction, 

CO 81501 replaces Camille Silverman 
 
 No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for change in corporate structure for Western Colorado Center 

for the Arts, Inc. dba Western Colorado Center for the Arts was found to be in 
order subject to a satisfactory report from CBI/FBI on Mr. Kelly. 

 
2. Grand Valley Public Radio Co., Inc. dba KAFM 88.1 Community Radio, 1310 

Ute Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Arts 
 
 President Clifton Sprinkle, 829 Ouray Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501 

replaces Barry Barak 
 
 Interim Executive Director Ramona Winkeller, 2461 F ¼ Road, #532, Grand 

Junction, CO 81505 replaces Mark McCain 
 
 Ramona Winkeller, Interim Executive Director for KAFM 88.1 Community 

Radio, was present. 
 
 No one was present in opposition of the change in corporate structure. 
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 The application for change in corporate structure for Grand Valley Public Radio 
Co., Inc. dba KAFM 88.1 Community Radio was found to be in order subject to 
a satisfactory report from CBI/FBI on Mr. Sprinkle and Ms. Winkeller. 

 
V. APPLICATION FOR SPECIAL EVENTS PERMITS 
 

1. City of Grand Junction – Parks and Recreation Department, 1340 Gunnison 
Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501 – Brews and Thunder Cars Show, August 
28, 2015, 4:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m., 1340 Gunnison Avenue, in the fenced 
practice field east of Suplizio Field, and August 29, 2015, 10:00 a.m. to 5:00 
p.m., 1340 Gunnison Avenue, in area south of Lincoln Park Barn 

 
 Pres:/Secy of Org.: Rob Schoeber, 2598 Kayden Court, Grand Junction, CO 

81505  
  Event Manager: Larry Manchester, 2287 Vista Rio Court, Grand Junction,  

CO 81507 
 

Larry Manchester, Recreation Supervisor for the City of Grand Junction and the 
Event Manager, was present. 

 
Ms. Kemp advised that there were two applications filed for the event because 
there are two separate locations being requested for alcohol service. 

 
City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Manchester four documents, the first two 
marked with an A in the upper right hand corner, the third page marked with a 
B1, and the fourth page marked with a B2.  He asked Mr. Manchester what 
document A is.  Mr. Manchester said it is a Special Event Permit Questionnaire 
and Affidavit.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester if he has personal 
knowledge of the document.  Mr. Manchester said he did because he is the one 
that filled out the document.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester to 
explain what the application relates to.  Mr. Manchester stated that the Friday, 
August 28, 2015 portion of the event is a free musical concert for the 
community which will take place in the practice field area behind Suplizio Field.  
City Attorney Shaver asked if Exhibit B1 is the diagram indicating where that 
portion of the event will take place.  Mr. Manchester said yes.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked what the black line on the diagram indicates.  Mr. Manchester 
stated that it represents permanent fencing which allows for a secure area.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked how many security personnel will be at that portion of 
the event.  Mr. Manchester stated there will be eight paid security and eight City 
Staff that will monitor the ingress and egress so that no alcohol goes in or goes 
out and they will monitor the activity of the guests on the inside of the fenced 
area.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester what direction will be given 
to security relative to compliance with Colorado law.  Mr. Manchester stated 
that City Staff has been through the City’s liquor training so they know what to 
watch for.  It is a public event so any age will be allowed at the event but 
patrons 21 years and older who want to purchase alcohol will all be wrist 
banded and Mr. Manchester will instruct security personnel and City Staff that 
anyone consuming alcohol without a wrist band will have to be addressed 
appropriately.   
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City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester if this event has been held in the 
past.  Mr. Manchester said the event is a brand new event.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Mr. Manchester to describe his experience in hosting similar 
events.  Mr. Manchester stated that he has been an event manager for 
Southwest Arbor Fest for 15 to 20 years, Colorado Porks and Hops for going on 
nine years, and he is the liquor manager for the Lincoln Park Sports Complex.  
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester if there have been any notable 
problems with previous events at the park.  Mr. Manchester stated there has 
not. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester if the information contained in 
Exhibits A and B1 are true and accurate to the best of his knowledge.  Mr. 
Manchester replied affirmatively. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester what the expectations of the event 
are for Saturday, August 29th.  Mr. Manchester stated that it is the car show and 
craft beer tasting portion of the event in the loop area at the park.  He described 
Exhibit B2 and stated that the black line will be the fenced area.  There will be 
food vendors and 100 to 125 cars in the car show and people could enjoy a 
beer while they walk around and look at the cars.  City Attorney Shaver asked if 
the same practices for the service of alcohol as mentioned previously will be 
used.  Mr. Manchester said yes.  City Attorney Shaver said that the 
questionnaire and affidavit indicated that there would be four paid security 
personnel and eight City Staff and he asked if that is a minimum amount of 
security.  Mr. Manchester confirmed that to be right and said that there will 
actually be more City Staff present to watch for activities.  He said that they 
anticipate a much smaller crowd and more of a family oriented crowd than what 
they expect to see on Friday. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked what type of fencing will be used as indicated on 
Exhibit B2.  Mr. Manchester stated that it will be snow fencing.    
 
There was no one present in opposition to the applications. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A, B1, and B2 into the record (see 
attached) and noted that only one questionnaire was being submitted as 
evidence since they both were for the same event and the only difference 
between the two were the number of security at the event.  He found that 
pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there are no grounds to deny 
the special events permits on the basis that they would be injurious to the public 
welfare, the nature of the special events (a concert and a car show seem 
appropriate), their location within the community (events are approved at 
Lincoln Park all the time), or the failure of the applicant in a past special event 
to conduct the event in compliance with applicable law.  He found that both of 
the applications for special events permits submitted by the City of Grand 
Junction for the Brews and Thunder Cars Show were in order and approved 
them. 
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2. City of Grand Junction – Parks and Recreation Department, 1340 Gunnison 
Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501 – Colorado Porks and Hops Challenge, 
September 11 and 12, 2015, 4:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m., 1340 Gunnison Avenue, 
in the fenced practice field east of Suplizio Field, and September 12, 2015, 
11:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m., 1340 Gunnison Avenue, in area south of Lincoln Park 
Barn 

 
 Pres:/Secy of Org.: Rob Schoeber, 2598 Kayden Court, Grand Junction, CO 

81505  
  Event Manager: Larry Manchester, 2287 Vista Rio Court, Grand Junction,  

CO 81507 
 

Larry Manchester, Recreation Supervisor for the City of Grand Junction and the 
Event Manager, was present. 

 
Ms. Kemp advised that there were two applications filed for the event because 
there are two separate locations being requested for alcohol service. 

 
City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Manchester four documents, the first two 
marked with an A in the upper right hand corner, the third page marked with a 
B1 which refers to the area for September 11, 2015 in the fenced practice field 
east of Suplizio Field, and the fourth page marked with a B2 for September 12, 
2015 in the area south of Lincoln Park Barn.  He asked Mr. Manchester to 
describe what is being proposed for the event for September 11th and 12th.  Mr. 
Manchester said that the area by the practice field for the evenings of 
September 11th and 12th will be a musical venue for the Porks and Hops 
Challenge.  There will be food vendors and a stage set up for musical 
entertainment in that area.  The black line on the diagram indicates permanent 
fencing with one entrance and exit where the paid Staff will be checking bags to 
make sure no alcohol goes in or goes out of the event.  Identification checkers, 
token sellers, and the beer area will be monitored.  City Attorney Shaver 
confirmed with Mr. Manchester that according to Exhibit A, he expects the 
attendance to be 5,000 people and asked how he came up with that number.  
Mr. Manchester confirmed that would be for both days and they came up with 
that number by looking at the ticket sales from the past eight years.   City 
Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Manchester if he has been involved with this event 
for all of the past years.  Mr. Manchester said he has.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked if there had been any problems during the event over the past years.  Mr. 
Manchester said not to his knowledge.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. 
Manchester to describe Exhibit B2 which is the beer garden area south of the 
barn.  Mr. Manchester said, in that area, there will be a people’s choice National 
barbeque tasting competition that is sanctioned by the Kansas City Barbeque 
Society where teams across the country will compete for $20,000 in cash 
prizes.  During this event, the teams will be judged by certified judges and will 
earn points to qualify to go to the National competition.  In the past, people had 
made comments that they would like to be able to have a beer in that area, so 
this will be the first time for that.  It is a confined smaller area and will have a 
minimum of two paid security personnel and eight City Staff.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked if the alcohol is an accessory or adjunct to the event and the 
event isn’t all about the alcohol.  Mr. Manchester said that is correct.   
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There was no one present in opposition to the applications. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A, B1, and B2 into the record (see 
attached) and noted that only one questionnaire was being submitted as 
evidence since they both were for the same event and the only difference 
between the two were the number of security at the event.  He found that 
pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there are no grounds to deny 
the special events permits on the basis that they would be injurious to the public 
welfare, the nature of the special events (similar to the event approved 
previously), their location within the community (appropriate), or the failure of 
the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that both of the applications for special events permits 
submitted by the City of Grand Junction for the Colorado Porks and Hops 
Challenge were in order and approved them. 

 
3. Community Hospital Foundation, Inc., 2021 N. 12th Street, Grand Junction, CO  

81501 – Tour the Valley Bike Ride, August 29, 2015 from 11:00 a.m. to 4:30 
p.m., Community Hospital’s Canyon View Urgent Care, 2323 G. Road 
 
Pres:/Secy of Org.: Dale Rooks, 1431 Q Road, Loma, CO 81524 
Event Manager: Craig Glogowski, 692 Poplar Court, Grand Junction, CO 

81507 
 

Craig Glogwoski, Executive Director for the Community Hospital Foundation, 
was present. 

 
Hearing Officer Grattan disclosed that he has in the past participated and 
supported this event and asked if there is any conflict with him hearing this 
matter.  City Attorney Shaver advised that there was no conflict. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Glogwoski three documents, the first two 
marked with an A in the upper right hand corner, and the third page marked 
with a B.  He asked Mr. Glogwoski if he has personal knowledge of the 
documents.  Mr. Glogwoski said he did because he filled them out.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Glogwoski how he is connected to the event.  Mr. 
Glogwoski said that he is the Executive Director for the Community Hospital 
Foundation for Community Hospital and the event is a community event with a 
fundraising aspect to it.  The profits are given away to COPMOBA for trail 
building, CMU cycling scholarships, etc.  City Attorney Shaver asked how many 
years the event has been occurring.  Mr. Glogwoski said this will be the 27th 
year.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Glogwoski how many of those years does 
he have personal knowledge of the event.  Mr. Glogwoski said two years.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Glogwoski if there had been any problems with the 
event the last two years.  Mr. Glogwoski said there has not.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Mr. Glogwoski to describe the location for the event.  Mr. 
Glogwoski said it is in the northeast parking lot at Canyon View Medical Plaza 
on 24 Road by Canyon View Park, where the new Community Hospital is being 
constructed.  City Attorney Shaver asked if that location has been depicted on 
Exhibit B.  Mr. Glogwoski said yes.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Glogwoski 
to describe what is on the diagram.  Mr. Glogwoski said that the area shown in 
red will be the roped off area for the beer garden and within that area will be 
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where the alcohol sales and consumption will occur.  Staff and volunteers will 
monitor to make sure no one leaves that area with a beer in their hand.  Mr. 
Glogwoski said that also shown on the diagram is an enlarged area for the beer 
area itself.  Kannah Creek Brewery and Palisade Brewery will be checking 
identification, wrist banding persons 21 and older, and pouring the beer.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked how Mr. Glogwoski, the applicant, will ensure that the 
checking of identification will be done properly.  Mr. Glogwoski said that, as he 
did last year, he will stand there and watch the checking of the identifications.   
City Attorney Shaver asked about the number of people expected at the event.  
Mr. Glogwoski said that they anticipate 475 people, approximately the same 
amount as the event last year.  City Attorney Shaver asked whose signature is 
on the second page of Exhibit A.  Mr. Glogwoski said it is his.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked if, by that signature, does he represent that the information on the 
document is true and accurate.  Mr. Glogwoski replied affirmatively. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked what Mr. Glogwoski meant by the area being 
roped off on Exhibit B.  Mr. Glogwoski stated that it will be roped off with caution 
tape (crime scene yellow tape).  Hearing Officer Grattan asked how they will 
prevent people from penetrating or busting down that barrier.  Mr. Glogwoski 
said they will have one paid uniformed security guard and approximately 20 to 
40 volunteers monitoring the area.   
 
There was no one present in opposition to the application. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record (see 
attached).  He found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there 
are no grounds to deny the special events permit on the basis that it would be 
injurious to the public welfare, the nature of the special event (a local 
fundraiser), its location within the community (seems appropriate), or the failure 
of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that the application for a special events permit 
submitted by Community Hospital Foundation, Inc. for the Tour the Valley Bike 
Ride was in order and approved it. 

 
VI. OTHER BUSINESS – Review Hearing on Noise Issue 
 

1. Breckenridge Ale House GJ, LLC dba Breckenridge Ale House, 2531 N. 12th 
Street, Grand Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant 

 
 Robert Bradley, General Manager for Breckenridge Ale House, and Jonie 

Beckner, 1220 Bonito (within the neighborhood of Breckenridge Ale House) 
were present. 

 
 Ms. Kemp handed Hearing Officer Grattan a memo provided by Meghan 

Woodland from the Grand Junction Police Department which stated that since 
September 3, 2014, there was one noise complaint by Annette Collier on July 8, 
2015 and the officers dismissed the call as unfounded. 

 
 Mr. Bradley advised that they have adjusted their music schedule and are trying 

to only have acoustic and less bass music after 8:00 p.m.  He said they have 
received complaints about loud music when they have not even had live music 
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playing and he believes the music was coming from other venues.  He advised 
that he not aware of any police warnings since the last review. 

 
 Ms. Beckner thanked the Authority for the review period.  She said that there 

has been a great improvement as compared to the summer of 2014.  There 
have been two occasions where her neighborhood had concerns.  She said 
they emailed Ed Cerkovnik, President of Breckenridge Ale House GJ, LLC on 
June 4th advising him of loud music coming from Breckenridge Ale House on 
June 3rd.  She did not receive any communication back from Mr. Cerkovnik or 
Mr. Bradley.  The other date of a concern was July 8th, and they wrote to Mr. 
Cerkovnik again on July 9th.  Ms. Beckner called Breckenridge Ale House on 
July 8th to request that the music be turned down.  She was advised by the lady 
on the phone that loud music is allowed until 8:00 p.m.  Ms. Beckner asked that 
a Manager on duty return her call but she did not receive one, therefore called 
for Police assistance to file an official complaint and to ask that the music be 
observed from her neighborhood.  She did observe a patrol car go by but it did 
not stop and the band must have been on a break because the music was not 
playing at that time.  She said that they are appreciative of the efforts that 
Breckenridge Ale House is making. 

 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Ms. Beckner if she believes anything further 
needs to be done.  Ms. Beckner said it is evident that efforts have been made to 
address the issue and improvement has been noticeable and she requested 
that it continue to improve. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Bradley to tell a little bit about the management 
structure at Breckenridge Ale House.  Mr. Bradley said that he is at the 
establishment 50 hours a week but a lot of that time is during the day and not 
necessarily past 7:00 p.m.  City Attorney Shaver asked if Mr. Bradley has 
communicated with his employees that are in the chain of command about the 
issue.  Mr. Bradley said he has and he apologized to Ms. Beckner for the host 
that had been rude to her on July 8th and advised that the host lost her job 
because of that incident.  All employees were advised of the importance of the 
situation and it is important that the managers know of every incident or 
complaint right away. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan suggested that Mr. Bradley give Ms. Beckner contact 
information for management on duty so that she has a viable point of contact to 
allow for easier communication.  Mr. Bradley advised that he will be glad to give 
Ms. Beckner the names of the other two managers that would be on duty. 

 

VII. ADJOURNMENT 
   
 The meeting was adjourned at 2:50 p.m. 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – September 2, 2015 – Hearing Officer Starritt 
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